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Department of the Army

united states army garrison wiesbaden
unit 29623
apo ae  09005-9623
IMWB-MWC

SUBJECT:  Standing Operating Procedures (SOP) for the Adopt a School Program

IMWB-MWC
MEMORANDUM FOR RECORD
SUBJECT:  Standing Operating Procedures (SOP) for the Adopt a School Program 
1.  Reference:  Army Regulation (AR) 360-6, Community Relations.

2.  General:  
    a. The mission of the Adopt-A-School program is to establish and facilitate partnerships between USAG Wiesbaden tenant military units and Wiesbaden’s DoDDS schools.  The partnership is to help foster the intellectual, emotional, social, and physical growth of children in USAG Wiesbaden. The Adopt-a-School program in Wiesbaden strives to enhance the lives of children, soldiers and families as expressed in the Army Family Covenant (AFC).
    b. The primary proponent for the Adopt-A-School program in Wiesbaden is the school military partnership unit.  The partnership units as determined by mutual agreement and reported to the Installation Advisory Council (IAC) are: 

School:  




Military Partnership Unit: 

Aukamm Elementary School

HHB USAREUR
Hainerberg Elementary School

66th Military Intelligence Brigade

Wiesbaden High School


5th Signal Command
Wiesbaden Middle School 


US Army Corps of Engineers

    c. Schools and military units may elect to establish memorandums of understanding (MOU) between the school and military unit to identify protocols for the partnership.
    d. Point of contact for this memorandum is Peter Witmer, USAG Wiesbaden, School Liaison, DSN:  548-9305 or CIV:  0611-143-548-9305, email: peter.g.witmer.naf@mail.mil.
Encl
Cecilia J. Kandler

Adopt a School Guidelines
Coordinator, 
                                                                            Child Youth and School Services

 1.  How does the Adopt- a -School program work?

a. Schools:

Schools need to have an identified point of contact (POC) for this program. Schools will work with their military partnership unit POC to coordinate activities and programs.  Schools may want to consider providing military partners lists of requested activities or assistance via email.  Partnership Unit POC’s will contact school POC’s to make arrangements for assistance. Schools will keep track of soldiers’ volunteer hours and it is requested that all schools should submit log sheets to the School Liaison Office when requested or on a quarterly basis. It is important that schools keep track of hours and soldier names in order to ensure that soldier contributions can be recognized.

b. Soldiers:

Military Partners will need to have an identified POC for this program. Individual elements from the military units may have POCs as well. Soldiers can volunteer in three ways:

            (1). Partnering Unit may volunteer for a broad range of activities within that school on a regular basis. POC will make arrangements with schools.

            (2). Partnership units may review wish lists from the school for activities that fit into the mission time requirements. POC will make arrangements with schools.

            (3). Soldiers and civilians working with military units, not specifically identified as the school partnership units, may also review wish lists for volunteer activities.  Individuals must get supervisor’s approval for use of mission time.  Individual soldiers and civilians will work with the Military Partnership Unit POC to make arrangements with schools.

  (4). Volunteer hours will be logged at each school by the unit. Units do not need

to submit "reports" of any kind to the School Liaison Office.

2. What sort of activities may soldiers perform?
a.  Tutor, teach, coach, or mentor students.
b. Invite student groups to see unit soldiers at work or take military exhibits to
schools.
c. Share their expertise with school administrators or students at assemblies or in 
classes.
d. Work with students or faculty in creating a reading garden, a mural, or similar 
project.

e. Participate in school events such as spring carnival, Dr. Seuss Day, MLK Day, 
Career Day, Veterans’ Day, concerts, basketball games, etc.

f. Be lunch buddies. 

g. Assist with inspections and training of JROTC. 

h. Share expertise.
i. Assist school staff with moving of furniture and equipment. 
3. What sort of activities are prohibited?

Soldiers should not:

a. Serve as guards, patrols, or disciplinarians. 

b. Loan equipment that the school could have contracted from local vendors.
c. Provide readily available equipment or supplies such as ice, food, cups, etc.

d. Provide official vehicles to transport students to extracurricular events.
e. Supplement the school's budget with a regular ready supply of free labor.
However, nothing restricts soldiers from volunteering their personal time in whatever manner they choose.
4. Frequently asked questions by schools:

Q- How do I submit a "wish list"?

A- You can submit a request by emailing the School Liaison Officer and filling out the form or providing the information in the email message.
Q- Can I amend my wish list form?

A- Yes, you can contact the School Liaison Officer anytime during the school year. 

Q- Are my wish list requests guaranteed?

A- No, while soldiers and units would love to fulfill every request that is not always possible. Only requests confirmed by a unit POC will be fulfilled.
Q- Can a class "adopt" soldiers and send letters, pictures, etc.?

A- Sure, contact the unit POC to make arrangements. Be sure to remember this is not an opportunity to make critical political statements.

Q - Do soldiers fill out background checks?

A- Soldiers who are participating in one time activities are treated as guest speakers or parent volunteers. Teachers remain with the classes and as such background checks are not required. Soldiers who will be participating in ongoing activities such as assistant coaching, mentoring, etc. should complete background checks.

Q-What do I do if my school experiences a problem with a soldier or unit?

A- We certainly hope that will never be the case, but if there are any problems, contact the School Liaison Officer at 548-9305.

Q- How are volunteer hours tracked?

A- Soldiers will sign in and out of the visitor log book at the front office and indicate they are there for adopt-a-school intiative.  If a very large group (more than 10 soldiers) will be visiting, the NCOIC or OIC can sign in and provide a list of names of soldiers participating.  It is requested that each school provide information on soldiers’ participation, when requested or on a quarterly basis to the School Liaison Officer.
Q- May the schools provide a school lunch or refreshments for the soldiers?

A- Yes! If soldiers will be outdoors or at the school all day, it would be a great courtesy to do so. If you plan to provide food, please let the POC know so soldiers do not make other plans.

Q- What will the soldiers wear?

A- Normally, soldiers will come in ACUs (Army Combat Uniform). If soldiers will be participating in an outdoor activity on a hot day, they may come in a Physical Training Uniform. If you are holding an official ceremony such as for Veteran’s Day and would like soldiers to wear a dress uniform (class A or B) please indicate that on your request. If soldiers will be working with paint or any such item, they may choose to come in civilian dress.
5. Frequently asked questions by soldiers:
Q-Where do I go when I get to the school?

A- Always report to the main office to check in. All schools have a buzzer system to gain access to the building.  You will sign in and out of the visitor log book at the front office and indicate you are there for adopt-a-school initiative. If a large group will be in the school, the NCOIC or the OIC can sign in and provide a list of soldiers' names to the school. 

Q - Can I volunteer in my own child's school?

A - Absolutely! Soldiers may volunteer on an individual basis at any school. Volunteer time during duty hours needs to be approved by your supervisor. Be sure to sign in and out of the visitor log book.

Q- Is my supervisor required to allow me to volunteer?

A- As with any use of duty time, mission needs must come first. Supervisors are encouraged to when possible, allow for a reasonable request so long as it does not impede with completion of the unit mission. Volunteering on personal time does not need to be approved and can still be logged in under unit hours.

Q- Am I required to wear civilian dress?

A- For the most part, the impact of the uniform is a significant factor in why the schools request soldiers. It also helps make a statement to the community about the commitment of partnership units have to local schools.  There may be special event with class A/B uniform requests or activities such as painting in which you may not choose to wear a uniform. For outdoor events such as assistant coaching or field day, the PT uniform is an option, otherwise ACUs are usually best.

Q- I don't think my unit has a POC. Can I still volunteer?

A- Check with your 1SGT to see if there is a designated POC. If there is no POC, you may serve as your own POC for your company when you volunteer as an individual.

Q- If I am at an all day event, do I need to bring lunch?

A- Your POC will notify you what arrangements if any were made with the school. Sometimes schools provide a school lunch or a special lunch for soldiers who are present all day. Other times soldiers choose to purchase a school lunch, leave for lunch, or bring lunch. POCs need to have the lunch plan made prior to volunteer date.
Q- Do I need to complete a background check?

A- If you will be at a one time event, you will be considered a "guest speaker or volunteer" You will not be alone with children and as such a background check is not required. If you will be participating in something on an ongoing basis such as mentoring, coaching, or tutoring, you will need to complete a background check through the school. 

Q-What is a mentor?  

A- A mentor is a responsible adult who provides a child with support, advice, friendship, reinforcement, and constructive examples to support the efforts of teachers or parents. Mentors are people who care, listen and want to help young people bring out their strengths.

Q-What does mentoring mean to children?

A- Children actively seek mentoring. To children, mentoring means having a trusted friend who cares about them and listens to them, a role model they can look up to, who will help them achieve their dreams.

Q- How do I mentor in the schools?

A- Once a school POC has arranged for you to mentor a student, usually a regular time and day will be set up. Helpful guidelines and activities are listed on the following pages.

6.  Volunteer/Mentor Guidelines

The following are some basic volunteer and mentor guidelines. This list is by no means all inclusive. Use common sense and always remember that you represent your unit, USAG Wiesbaden, and the United States Army

a. Preparedness- Be prepared to be a friend and to demonstrate consistent, 
dependable, trustworthy, accepting, honest, and respectful behaviors.

b. Commitment & Punctuality - Schools run on very tight schedules and 10 minutes 
time difference can have a huge impact on class time. When you or your unit makes a      

commitment, keep it. Many of these children have already experienced being let down by adults, keeping your commitment teaches them to trust.

a. Integrity- Consistently act in ways that are ethical, earning the respect and trust 
of youth and supporting community partners. 

b. Appropriate - Refrain from profanity, use of tobacco products, recruiting, criticism 
of school faculty, staff, policies, inappropriate physical contact, and violations of the law or the school's code of conduct.

c. Accountability - Sign in and out of the log book when you volunteer. If a large 
group will be in the school, the NCOIC or the OIC can sign in and provide a list of soldiers' names to the school.

d. Maintain Confidentiality- Act in the best interest of the youth while maintaining
confidentiality. Notify school officials (principal, counselor, or teacher) immediately if       student confides that he/she is a victim of physical, sexual, emotional abuse. Take care to protect against inadvertent disclosure.

7.  Helpful Hints for Mentors:

a. Don't ask the student too many questions to begin with. Instead, talk about 
yourself your job, and your interests.

b. Be patient. Give the students a chance to get to know and trust you.

c. Be  honest. If a student poses a question that you can not answer, admit you 
don't know. Suggest that you find the answers together.

d. Consider using a board game or other activity in the beginning to make it easier 
for a student to relax and talk. Boys especially seem to open up more during an activity.

e. Concentrate on improving the student's performance in areas where change is 
possible. For example, the student can improve paying attention in class, completing assignments, being courteous, or being helpful to teachers and classmates. Encourage the development of new talents as well as the use of talents the student already has.
f.   Help students with unfamiliar vocabulary words. It might be helpful to have a
pocketsize dictionary.

g.  Offer help on homework. However, do not do the work for the student.
h.  Refrain from making negative remarks. What you say and how you say it is 
extremely important in developing good relationships

i. Find at least one reason to praise the student at each meeting. By doing so you 
are helping your student develop positive self-esteem.
      j.  Talk about the importance of education.

      k.  Get to know school personnel, especially the principal, the counselor, the secretary and the teachers.

      l.  Ask the teacher or counselor for ideas and resources available at the school.
8.  Activities for Mentors and Students
      a.  Discuss favorite hobbies
      b.  Engage the student in educational games and different books each week.  (Check with the librarian or teacher for suggestions).
      c.  Share magazines with students to improve reading skills and vocabulary.
      d.  Read stories to students to listen while they read to you.
      e.  Write stories together. 
      f.   Talk about famous people who used their abilities to get ahead.
      g.  Share your school experiences when you were the same age.
      h.  Have a picnic during lunch out on the playground.
      i.  Create arts and crafts

      j.  Play sports or discuss your favorites

      k. Play word games with students

      l.  Encourage student to discuss ideas

      m. Help students write about experiences

      n.  Help students with study skills

      o.  Help students apply reading skills such as; using a dictionary, developing library skills, reading magazines and newspapers, using a telephone book, using tables and schedules
      p.  Help with basic math and simple computational skills (flash cards, games, etc.)

      q.  If possible attend school-sanctioned extracurricular activities and special events.

9.  The ABC's of Building Self-Esteem in Our Youth

a.  Accept them just as they are

b. Be there when they need you.

c. Celebrate their success in school

d. Develop positive attitudes toward learning

e. Encourage them to do their best in school

f. Find their strengths and build on them

g. Give them the attention they need

h. Help them overcome barriers

i. Influence them by modeling positive values

j. Join them for special activities at the school

k. Know how they are doing in school

l. Listen with interest and sincerity

m. Model appropriate behavior

n. Nurture them according to their needs

o. Omit negative comments

p. Provide the support they need to succeed

q. Question them about their goals and aspirations

r. Respect their cultural background

s. Smile every time you see them

t. Touch them with a pat on the shoulder

u. Understand their needs

v. Value their uniqueness

w. Welcome their ideas

x. Exercise good judgment when helping solve problems

y. Yearn for their high school graduation

z. Zero in on developing their potential
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